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Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz. Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME
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The next Writers at Lunchtime meeting is on Wednesday 7 March, 11.30 am to 1.30 pm. The guest speaker at 12.30 pm will be David Armstrong, with a talk intriguingly titled ‘Accidental Journalist’.  
David Armstrong is a retired journalist now living in Motueka. He has had six careers over his adult life, with the last three of them heavily involved in journalism. Through the 1990s he was the writer and editor of the ‘Computers’ section of The Press in Christchurch, and more recently he created and ran the largest not-for-profit community website in Australasia, Motueka Online.

David has had no formal training in journalism but found himself performing tasks in journalism, public relations and professional writing in just about every one of his career steps, culminating in a busy specialist role at a daily paper. He will show how it is quite possible to combine good writing and reporting with a range of other interests and skills.

The venue for Writers at Lunchtime is The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson (car parking is accessed from Tasman Street). Come any time from 11.30 am, but make sure to be there at 12.30 pm for David’s talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Chrissie on 03-546 9818.
NEW NOVEL AVAILABLE AT WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME

If anyone missed the launch of Geoffrey Waring’s new novel Critical Point on Thursday but would like to get hold of a copy, note that he will have some available at Writers at Lunchtime on Wednesday. It will be for sale at the special launch price of $25.

‘Critical Point takes you into the cockpits of those anonymous jet freighters that airline passengers seldom notice at airports – and into the lives of the men who fly them. In a turbulent time of cynical politics, sanction busting and armed rebellion, action speeds between Africa, Europe and the Middle East as driven men pursue their goals – and pay the price.’

Find out more at www.geoffreywaring.nz
PROFESSIONAL EDITING AND MENTORING FOR POETS

Cat Woodward offers a new service for poets – comprehensive feedback, incisive editing, guidance and advice.

Cat is a professional poet and poetics scholar. Her aim is to improve your writing, whether that means finding your voice, bringing your poetry to a publishable standard, or simply making your poems what you want them to be. Prices are flexible and vary based on the individual request, but always reasonable and affordable. 

Contact Cat at cat.woodward@outlook.com to talk about your work.
Cat Woodward will be the guest poet at Nelson Live Poets on Monday 19 March and Motueka Live Poets on Tuesday 20 March. More information about this will follow in next week’s newsletter. Cat is also conducting a course on writing poetry at Volume in Nelson ...
‘BEGINNING TO WRITE POETRY’ COURSE 

This is a five-session course for total beginners and for more experienced poets looking to refresh and revisit the basics, taught by professional poet and poetics scholar Cat Woodward. The sessions are on Tuesdays, 7 – 9 pm, running from 10 April to 8 May.


Beginning to Write Poetry is a series of fun and practical lessons where we learn by doing. Students will: 
- expand their horizons and discover their creative range 
- build their expressive tool kit 
- learn about the importance of a poem’s arrangement on the page 
- do structured but exploratory writing exercises 
- edit their writing to be the best version it can be 


The course is designed to develop individual creativity and a sense of personal style while also teaching basic skills, practical techniques and fundamental understanding. The lessons are 2 hours long and take place at Volume bookshop, 15 Church Street, Nelson. Course fee: $220. 

>> Enroll here.
CHILDREN’S BOOK A FINALIST

Congratulations to Belinda Mellor, whose book A Handful of Eggs is a finalist in The Wishing Shelf Book Awards 2017, in the Pre-school picture book category. See www.thewsa.co.uk
Exactly how many eggs is ‘a handful’? Poor Phlox is worried – are the eggs in the oven all hers? And what will happen if one of them belongs to somebody else? 
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Belinda originally wrote the story about the four-fingered salamander thirty years ago. She says: ‘I named my salamander Phlox and placed her in an old-fashioned oven, in a village in an unspecified location – Newly-under-Bagwort. A wonderful friend illustrated A Handful of Eggs and we gave storytelling and activity sessions in Irish libraries during the school holidays. And then the illustrations were mislaid ... until last year.’

Finally, Phlox and her handful of eggs is available in print, in a simplified version for younger readers and pre-readers, with the original illustrations by Karen Nolan. It is available from the website https://thefirelizards.com, 

from The Copy Press, or can be ordered through Volume bookshop. It is also available at several gift and craft shops in the Nelson area and will be up on Amazon quite soon.  Priced everywhere at $18.99.

AUTHOR TALK IN NELSON

Local author Heather Holms will be at Nelson Library on Sunday 4 March at 

2 pm to talk about her light-hearted novel, What’s In a Name?
What if you were handed a new identity? Would you grasp the opportunity for a new life? This book stars Prudence Miller, a single and twenty-something, mildly inefficient tax clerk working for the Inland Revenue. One morning on her way to work, in a case of mistaken identity, Prudence is given a small, tightly wrapped box, a false passport and a first class ticket to the sun. Rather than report this to the police, she packs a bag and sets off for the airport – a decision that takes her on a roller coaster adventure ride with Lady Luck firmly by her side.

What’s In a Name? was written as a fundraiser for the Cancer Society. It will be available for $20 at the talk, with all proceeds going to the Society. The talk is hosted by Nelson Institute and entry is $2 at the door.

WRITERS OF PICTON

Writers of Picton meet on the first Monday of the month. Their next meeting will be on Monday 5 March in the upstairs meeting room at Picton Library. Note the new meeting time of 1pm - 3pm, to fit in with the allocation of meeting rooms in the library. The writing challenge is a maximum of 400 words on the topic of ‘Railways’.
Everyone is welcome to listen or participate. If you are interested in coming along, contact Irene & Peter Thomas at pandi.goodhope@gmail.com or 

03-973 0638.

PLAY READING IN NELSON – BRAIN GRAFT BY LAURA SOLOMON

Ghost Light Theatre and Duck Bunny Theatre have banded together to bring a monthly play reading series to Nelson. Come along to hear the reading, give feedback and be an integral part of a writer’s journey. This is a great opportunity for writers, performers, audience and those who want to support the creation of new work in the region.

The next reading on Thursday 8 March at 7.30 pm is Brain Graft by Top of the South branch member Laura Solomon. Published by Proverse Hong Kong last year, the play centres around Isobella, who is diagnosed with a brain tumour. She finds a surgeon to remove her tumour and decides to have a brain implant – a segment of brain to fill the space in her brain. The segment is donated by another woman, Tracey, but after the transplant Isabella begins to take on characteristics of Tracey’s personality. 

Laura says: ‘I was interested in the topic of a brain graft because I was myself diagnosed with a brain tumour.’

The reading takes place at the Ghost Light Theatre, 146 Bridge Street, Nelson. Tickets from www.ghostlight.nz. If you’re interested in having your own play read, contact theatre@ghostlight.nz
NELSON ROMANCE WRITERS MEETING

The Nelson branch of Romance Writers of NZ meet on the second Saturday of every month at 2 pm at the National Party Office, corner of Waimea & Quarantine Roads, Nelson. 

At their next meeting on Saturday 10 March, Lorna Croft will be repeating her popular workshop on ‘Show versus Tell’. New members are always welcome. If you are not an RWNZ member already, you are welcome to join them for up to three meetings before deciding to become one. For more information contact LaVerne Clark at 4clarksnelson@gmail.com, phone

03-546 4440.
GOLDEN BAY LIVE POETS 

Everyone is welcome to the next meeting of Golden Bay Live Poets on Thursday 15 March at 8 pm for an evening of Open Mike poetry. Andrew Lockwood, singer-songwriter from the UK, will open the evening with intimate and laid back originals, treating us to some raw, organic, honest to goodness music. 

The venue is the Mussel Inn, Onekaka. Gold coin entry. Everyone is welcome to attend or participate. Open mike poets and singers can register on the night or email Rose to book a slot: thewritingforest@gmail.com
CREATIVE WRITING COURSE IN BLENHEIM

This one-day course, Introduction to Creative Writing, takes place on Saturday 17 March, 9.30 am – 3.30 pm. The tutor is Niki Morrell and the cost is $80. Learn how to pluck inspiration from nowhere, discover the most literary form to master, and start a beautiful relationship with your inner liar. You might surprise yourself in this course, which is suitable for all levels.

The course is run by REAP (Rural Education Activities Programme) Marlborough, and takes place at REAP House, 19 George Street, Blenheim. To book, contact admin@reapmarlborough.co.nz or phone 03-578 7848.
WRITE ACROSS NEW ZEALAND WRITING RETREATS

Kerry Sunderland, the new coordinator of the Nelson Arts Festival Readers and Writers Programme, is a part-time creative writing tutor at Nelson Marlborough Institute of Technology and is hosting three residential writing retreats this year. 

Write Across New Zealand will offer three full-immersion writing retreats in awe-inspiring locations in Nelson and Golden Bay. The first two are starting soon and there are a few places left, but don’t delay!
STRETCH YOURSELF

This first retreat is designed for those who have always loved writing but want to take it to the next level. Facilitated by Kerry Sunderland and yoga teacher Noa Parker, it will be held at Zatori, near Collingwood in Golden Bay,

from 6 - 9 April. 

PLANT THE SEED

The second retreat will be held from 11 - 14 May with award-winning Australian novelist Jesse Blackadder at Appleby House, near Rabbit Island. It will be focused on transforming the essence of a fact (whether it be something in your own life, or a moment in history) into a compelling narrative. 

MAKE YOUR OWN WORLD

Elizabeth Knox will be at Zatori in Golden Bay from 5 - 8 October. 

Find out about all three retreats and book at www.writeacrossnewzealand.com 
2018 BRISTOL SHORT STORY PRIZE

The 2018 Bristol Short Story Prize is now open for entries. The competition is open to all writers worldwide. The maximum word limit is 4,000, there is no minimum. Stories may be on any theme or subject and entry can be made online or by post. There is an £8.00 entry fee for all stories submitted and entries must be previously unpublished.

20 stories will be shortlisted and published in Bristol Short Story Prize Anthology Volume 11. The winner and two runners-up will be selected from the shortlist and announced at an awards ceremony which will be held in Bristol Central Library on 13 October.

1st prize is £1,000, 2nd prize is £700, 3rd prize is £400. 17 further prizes of £100 will be presented to the remaining shortlisted writers. All shortlisted writers will receive 2 free copies of the anthology. 

The closing date for entries is 1 May. For full details and how to enter, go to: https://www.bristolprize.co.uk/rules/
2018 PAGE & BLACKMORE SHORT STORY COMPETITION

This national short story competition, sponsored by Nelson’s Page & Blackmore Booksellers, is open for entries. The judge is Catherine Chidgey, whose honours include the Commonwealth Writers’ Prize for Best First Book (Asia-Pacific), a Betty Trask Award (UK) and the Katherine Mansfield Short Story Award. Her fourth novel, The Wish Child, set in Nazi Germany, won the Acorn Foundation Fiction Prize at the 2017 Ockham New Zealand Book Awards. Her most recent honour is the 2017 Janet Frame Fiction Prize.
Writers may submit as many entries to the competition as they like, provided an entry fee of $20 is paid for each story. All stories will be given feedback from an experienced writer. The judge will provide a written assessment of the ten short-listed stories. The top three entries receive book vouchers from Page & Blackmore to the value of: First, $300; Second, $200, Third, $100. 

The word limit is 1500 words, and the closing date is 3 April. The results of the competition will be announced at the 2018 Top of the South branch AGM, which will take place on Saturday 12 May, 2pm, at the Hearing House, Trafalgar Square, Nelson. The ten short-listed stories will be published in an anthology.
The full conditions of entry and an entry form can be downloaded from http://www.topwriters.co.nz/page-blackmore-short-story-competition.html. 

POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for March is In Praise of Distance by Panni Palásti. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criteria is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

